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Secondary Firearms 
(Procedural Changes to DGO 10.02 (I)(F)(4)(a-c)) 

An on-duty sworn member may carry a concealed second firearm in addition to their primary Department issued 
firearm with the approval of the sworn member's Deputy Chief and the Rangemaster. The memorandum shall 
include weapon and ammunition information. The secondary firearm must either be a double action revolver or a 
semi-automatic firearm with a minimum barrel length of 1 7/8". Single action revolvers, single action semi-
automatic handguns, Striker Fired semi-automatic firearms that require the trigger to be pulled for disassembly, 
and derringers of any caliber are prohibited. Only new manufacture factory ammunition shall be used (no 
reloaded ammunition, factory or otherwise). 

REGISTRATION. Sworn members must request to register the secondary firearm by submitting a written 

memorandum to their respective Deputy Chief. The memorandum must contain a statement of the sworn 

member's intention to carry the weapon along with the make, model, caliber, serial number, and barrel length. 

Upon approval the Deputy Chief, or their designee, shall ensure the memorandum is routed to the Department 
Rangemaster and the sworn member notified of the approved memorandum. The approved memorandum shall 
not be sent directly to the sworn member. 

Upon notification of the approved memorandum, and before carrying the secondary weapon, the sworn member 
must respond to the Range and the Rangemaster or designee will inspect and approve the secondary weapon, 
holster and ammunition. The Range will also verify the serial number of the secondary weapon. 

PROFICIENCY. Prior to carrying the secondary weapon, the sworn member must also satisfactorily demonstrate 
proficiency to the Department Rangemaster or their designee. Thereafter, the sworn member shall also 
demonstrate proficiency annually to the Rangemaster or their designee. The Range will also verify the serial 
number of the secondary weapon during the annual proficiency demonstration. 

All concealable secondary firearms shall be inspected annually by the Department Rangemaster or their 

designee to determine that minimum operational safety and functionality standards have been met. Secondary 

handguns that do not meet these minimum standards shall not be registered for use and shall not be carried. 

RECORDS. The Department Rangemaster will ensure that a written certification of proficiency is prepared and 
forwarded to the Staff Services Division. They shall also ensure that the Staff Services Division is notified of any 
sworn member who fails to fulfill the annual proficiency requirement. 

If a sworn member wishes to change their secondary weapon, a new memorandum with the required information 
must be submitted to their Deputy Chief and the above process followed. 

WILLIAM SCOTT 
Chief of Police 

Per DN20-150, all sworn and non-sworn members shall electronically acknowledge this Department document in 
PowerDMS. Members whose duties are relevant to this document shall be held responsible for compliance. Any questions 
regarding this policy should be made to sjd.writtendirectivessfgov. org who will provide additional information. 
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